Open Doors in Education: 

Japanese Americans at the University of Denver during World War II
During the World War II era of hysteria, prejudice, and exclusion, Colorado Governor, Ralph L. Carr, and University of Denver Chancellor, Caleb F. Gates, stood up against the dominant anti-Japanese attitudes that permeated the country. These men opened the doors of both Colorado and the University of Denver to Japanese Americans, offering opportunities to a group of people who were being stripped of their civil rights by the American government. Executive Order 9066, passed on February 19, 1942, forced the removal of approximately 120,000 people of Japanese ancestry from the West Coast to ten internment camps located in the interior of the United States. One of these internment camps was the Granada Relocation Center, known as Amache, located near the town of Granada in southeastern Colorado. 
Govenor Carr openly opposed the internment of the Japanese viewing the deprivation of any citizen their liberty an unthinkable act. As a sympathizer with the plight of the Japanese, Governor Carr was often contacted by both supporters of his beliefs as well as those opposed to his views. One of these supporters was University of Denver Chancellor, Caleb F. Gates. Chancellor Gates contacted Governor Carr regarding the education of Japanese Americans and encouraged enrollment at the University of Denver. During this time many Colorado state schools did not welcome internees but the University of Denver opened its doors and even actively recruited internees from the internment camps, offering many scholarships. Even after the closure of the internment camps many former internees attended the University of Denver, including Minoru Yasui, renowned for his efforts to legally oppose the internment. Relocating to Denver after being interned at Minidoka in Idaho, Yasui attended University of Denver Law School for a Bar Exam review from 1944 to 1945. 
Even in the years following the war, the University of Denver continued to welcome former internees, providing scholarships and tuition assistantships to help fund Japanese American students as they achieved degrees from a variety of departments including social sciences, education, and architecture and city planning.
Today the University of Denver’s relationship with the Japanese American community continues as the DU Anthropology Department embarks on a long term project that involves the preservation and interpretation of the history of Amache. Graduate student master’s theses, museum exhibits, and a summer field school are all part of this ongoing endeavor to explore and preserve this important period of American history through archaeological research and community involvement.  
